IAEA Board of Governors Meeting, November 2005

Ambassador Schulte's Statement to the Press

On Thursday, November 24, 2005, U.S. Permanent Representative to the IAEA, Ambassador Gregory Schulte addressed the press after the day's Board of Governor's meeting.

At our meeting today, the Board reviewed Iran’s continued failures:

· to comply with international obligations;

· to cooperate with the IAEA, and;

· to heed international calls to suspend activities of proliferation concern.

As more questions arise about Iran’s nuclear program, there is growing international concern about Iran’s activities and intentions.

The leaders in Tehran threaten to annihilate UN members states. They are leading sponsors of international terrorism.

The IAEA uncovered a document, previously withheld by Iran, on machining uranium into hemispheres that we can only assume are for nuclear weapons.

This is not information Iran downloaded from the Internet. This is information that they obtained, according to the IAEA, from a nuclear trafficking network that has provided a nuclear weapons design to at least one other country.

One thing is clear in our discussion of Iran: no one wants this most dangerous regime to acquire the most deadly of weapons.
The Board strongly supports EU3 efforts to convince the government of Iran to step off this dangerous path.

It is important that Russia is engaged in these efforts and that Russia and China are among the many countries insisting that Iran respect the Board's resolutions.

The leadership in Iran is increasingly isolated. They are digging themselves deeper into a hole that threatens to collapse all around them.

The EU3 offers a ladder out of the hole, as long as Iran’s leadership is ready to negotiate seriously and to forego capabilities that give the world such concern.

In September, the Board found Iran noncompliant with its international obligations. The Board also found that it could not be confident that Iran’s nuclear program is peaceful. Since September, Iran’s defiant behavior, its failure to cooperate, and new questions about weaponization only reinforce the Board’s findings.

There is ample cause to report Iran to the UN Security Council.

The report to the Security Council will come at a time of our choosing. And that time will be soon if Iran continues to defy the Board’s calls to cooperate fully with the IAEA, to suspend those activities that give us such concern, and to resume negotiations with the EU3 on the basis of the Paris Accords
